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Term 1 (9 weeks) 
Mon 29th Jan – Thu 28th Mar 

 

Friday 9th February 
2pm Mass in the Gym 

 

Tuesday 20th February 
9.30am Open Day 

 

Friday 23rd February 
Athletics Day at Llanberris 
for all Year 3-6 students 

 

Monday 26th February 
School photo day 

 

Tuesday 27th February 
9.30am Open Day 

 

Friday 1st March 
2.40pm Assembly led by 6PB 

 

Wednesday 6th March 
9.30am Open Day 

 

Friday 8th March 
2.40pm Assembly led by 5CC 

 

Friday 15th March 
2.40pm Assembly led by 4GH 

 

Friday 22nd March 
2.40pm Assembly led by 3JV 

 

Wednesday 27th March 
9.30am & 6pm Open Day 

 

Term 2 (11 weeks) 
Mon 15th Apr – Fri 28th Jun 

 

Monday 15th April 
Student Free Day 

 

Friday 26th April 
Student Free Day 

 

Term 3 (10 weeks) 
Mon 15th Jul – Fri 20th Sep 

 

Mon 15th July 
Student Free Day 

 

Tuesday 16th July 
Student Free Day 

 

Term 4 (11 weeks) 
Mon 7th Oct – Fri 20th Dec 

 

Monday 4th November 
Student Free Day 

 

In the Land of the Wadawurrung People 
 

Dear families, 
 
Welcome to the 2024 school year! We commenced the term last week with just three days 
for students so hopefully a gentle start has allowed everyone to ease back in to school life. 
Our staff were certainly busy from Monday as they met to plan ahead for the year and to 
prepare for all the learning that is about to happen. 
 
If this is your first encounter with primary school for your child, I would like to wish you a 
very special welcome and I look forward to getting to know you and your children in due 
course. If you are a returning family, we are delighted to have you back with us for another 
year of learning and growing together. 
 
The start of each term is always busy, especially when it is the first term at school. I 
encourage you to keep a lookout for the newsletter each week which is our main form of 
communication. You might also like to follow us on Facebook where we like to share the 
good news stories on a regular basis. Of course, there is always a friendly staff member 
ready and waiting to assist you with any information you may require so please don’t be 
afraid to ask. 
 
Like you, I am looking forward to a great year 
ahead. We never know what the future holds 
for us but by committing to work together in 
both word and action we can set ourselves 
up for a positive year together. At Saint 
Francis Xavier Primary School we are totally 
committed to educating all students in the 
mercy values of Respect, Care, Excellence, 
Hospitality and Compassion. With this in 
mind I look forward to continuing to build on 
the strengths of this great community. Let’s 
have a great year together! 
 
God bless, 

 

 
 

Mark Hogbin 
 

 

St Francis Xavier Primary School 
Newsletter 

Monday 5th February 2024 
Term 1 Week 2 

P.O. Box 2027 
Ballarat East VIC 3354 

Phone: 5331 6311 
Fax: 5331 8337 

 

Email: principal@sfxballarat.catholic.edu.au   
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A Prayer for a New School Year 
 

          Lord of all, 

         You created for us a world of plenty, Help us to be caretakers of this land. 

                        You provided for us a school where children are honored, Help us to work together in faith. 

                        You created for us a community where all are valued, Help us to be instruments of your peace. 

                        You provided for us a context to frame our beliefs, Help us to be the change we need to see. 

                        Bless us as we enter a new school year… 

                        Bless our actions. 

                        Bless our endeavours. 

                        Bless our school and community.  

                        In Your name, 

                        Amen. 

 
Welcome to our Staff for 2024 
We are delighted to be able to introduce to you our staff for the 2024 school year. With a mixture of new and existing 
staff we are confident that our children will be well cared for in so many ways. We wish all our staff a very happy year 
ahead: 
 

Classroom Teachers 

Foundation:  Ms. Lindy Harty, Mr. Tom Willmott, Ms. Megan Mullane. Ms. Gemma Johnson 

Year 1:  Ms. Jessie Simpson, Ms. Estelle McLean, Ms. Mikhaela Vranesic 

Year 2:  Ms. Rose Russell, Ms. Caitlin Keogh, Ms. Jacqui Stahl 

Year 3:  Ms. Jess Van Gaans, Mr. Jesse Walsh, Ms. Bec Warr, Ms. Stephanie Downey 

Year 4:  Mr. Michael Lawlor, Ms. Georgia Hudson, Ms. Bianca O’Keefe 

Year 5:  Ms. Cynthia Cook, Mr. Mathew Manzl, Ms. Julia Walker 

Year 6:  Ms. Petra Barclay, Mr. Michael Marshall, Ms. Zoe Astbury 
 

Specialist Teachers 

Visual Arts:  Ms. Jacinta Molloy 

Performing Arts:  Mr. Dan West 

Physical Education:  Mr. Neville Down 

Environmental Education:  Ms. Olivia Hayward 

Technology:  Mr. Jack Ferguson 

Auslan:  Ms. Chantelle Stacey 
 

Support Teachers: Ms. Elisha Martin, Mr. Peter Mullane, Ms. Nicki McGannon 
 

Learning Support Officers 

Ms. Nicole Arnel, Mr. Tom Bosworth, Ms. Kath Boyd, Mr. Liam Canny, Mr. Shaun Carroll, Ms. Maree Dodd,  

Ms. Jocelyn Goldsworthy, Ms. Andrea Grant, Ms. Leah Hanrahan, Ms. Karen Nunn, Ms. Zoe Polkinghorne, 

Ms. Angela Staley, Ms. Laura Stevens, Ms. Bianca Tocchet, Ms. Grace Turner, Ms. Brooke Van Hamond,  

Ms. Jacinta Waller. 
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Administration Staff:  Ms. Maureen McLean, Ms. Anita Houlihan, Ms. Jodie Butler, Ms. Sue Shuttleworth 

Business Manager: Ms. Kerrie McTigue 

Buildings Maintenance: Mr. Jim Houlihan 

Religious Education Leader: Ms. Christine Meneely 

Structured Literacy Leader: Ms. Emma Egan 

Learning Diversity Leader / Deputy Principal: Ms. Jayne Mohr 

Learning Enhancement Leader / Deputy Principal: Ms. Jane Clark 

Principal: Mr. Mark Hogbin 
 

School Hours 
Please note that our school gates open at 8.15 each morning and classes cease each afternoon at 3.15pm. Classrooms 
open at 8.45am and children may be collected at the end of the day from the undercover area where they are 
supervised by staff. This amendment to our school hours reflects changes to the working conditions for teachers 
across the state of Victoria. We are also aware that the new hours allows for an easier drop of and collection for 
families who may have multiple school drop offs each day. 
 

Foundation Rest Days 
We are so proud of our newest Foundation students who are settling in to school life so bravely. Our Foundation 
students commence their Wednesday rest days this week and these will continue throughout the month of February. 
Enjoy the rest children! 
 

School Closure Days 2024 
It is a condition of employment in schools across the nation that Professional Development and training is provided 
for staff at various times throughout the school year. With this in mind, at Saint Francis Xavier Primary school we are 
committed to providing the best training for our staff so that in turn, our students continue to receive the best 
education possible. Please note that our school will be closed for Professional Development on the following dates in 
2024: Monday 15th April, Friday 26th April, Monday 15th July, Tuesday 16th July, and Monday 4th November. 
 

 
 
Wedding congratulations 
 
It is with great excitement that we announce a special event that took place over 
the holidays!  
Miss Emma Hancock was married to her new husband, Mr Chris Egan. The special 
day took place on January 6th at the beautiful Cave Hill Creek (which our Year Four 
students know very well).  Miss Emma describes the celebration like a "real life 
fairytale" and is excited about her new name, Emma Egan!  
 
We wish Miss Emma and Chris a lifetime of lasting love, happiness, and wedded 
bliss.  
 
 
 

 
School parking    Reminders for us at St Francis Xavier Primary School:  
- When turning at the top of Fortune Street - please go to the 2nd group of trees, opposite the 
   golf club (marked with a LARGE X).  
- Please go up to the cross in a single line and cross to come back down Fortune Street. 
- As a pedestrian only ever cross Fortune Street at the School Crossing. 
- Please observe all 'No Standing,' 'No U-Turns,' 'One Way' and 'Bus Zone' signs. 
- Please use the designated areas for parking and follow the rules. 
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Engagement congratulations 
 
Congratulations to Ms. Jess Van Gaans and Mr. Dan Toohey who became 
engaged on Christmas Eve.   
 
We wish them all the very best for their future together. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Religious Education News 
 

THIS WEEK’S GOSPEL- Sunday February 4, 2024     Fifth Sunday in Ordinary Time (Year B) 
  

Gospel: Mark 1:29-39 
As soon as Jesus left the synagogue with James and John, they went home with Simon and Andrew. When they got 
there, Jesus was told that Simon's mother-in-law was sick in bed with fever. Jesus went to her. He took hold of her 
hand and helped her up. The fever left her, and she served them a meal. 
That evening after sunset,all who were sick or had demons in them were brought to Jesus. In fact, the whole town 
gathered around the door of the house. Jesus healed all kinds of terrible diseases and forced out a lot of demons. But 
the demons knew who he was, and he did not let them speak. 
Very early the next morning before daylight, Jesus got up and went to a place where he could be alone and 
pray.  Simon and the others started looking for him and when they found him, they said, “Everyone is looking for 
you!” 
Jesus replied, “We must go to the nearby towns, so that I can tell the good news to those people. This is why I have 
come.”  Then Jesus went to their synagogues everywhere in Galilee, where he preached and forced out demons.  

(Gospel passage taken from Contemporary English Version®) 

Gospel reflection:   
When was the last time that you were sick? How did you feel? Who helped you and made you feel better? What did 
they do to make you feel better? Sometimes when we are sick we have to see a doctor or go to the hospital. How long 
does it take to get from your house to the doctors? 
  
In some countries it is hard for people to get the health care that they need. There are very few health services 
available, so families have to travel long distances and the poorest families can’t afford the cost of healthcare. 
Agencies such as Caritas and CAFOD support these communities to set up health clinics and train health workers. They 
look after pregnant women, babies and children to keep them safe and healthy.  
 
Jesus healed all those who came to him for help. Although we cannot heal people the way Jesus did, we can help 
them by making sure that wherever they are in the world, they are able to reach a doctor and that they can access the 
medicine that they need. 
  
We can also show people in our community who are sick that we care about them by looking after them, taking them 
some food, by sending them a card, by phoning them or by going to the shops for them if they can’t get out. 
  
Our Challenge: How will you show someone who is sick that you care this week? 
 



 
St. Francis Xavier Primary School is a Child Safe School called to action through Gospel values and Mercy tradition. 
Through the mission of Jesus within the Mercy tradition, we are called to action in pursuing fullness of life for all.         5. 

 

 

 
Beginning of Year School Mass 
A warm invitation is extended to all our families, friends and parish members who 
would like to join us in celebrating our Beginning of the Year School Mass. We have 
a beautiful tradition at St Francis Xavier whereby our Year Six children accompany 
our new Foundation children into Mass and lead a special blessing as a welcome to 
our school community. (At the End of Year Mass our Foundation children 
reciprocate and lead the blessing as our Year Six children go forward to high 
school).  
We also look forward to welcoming our new Parish Priest, Father Con. 
 
Time: 2:00pm      Date: Friday February 9th, 2024       Venue: SFX Gymnasium 
 

 

 
 

 
 

Christine Meneely, Religious Education Leader  
 

 
 

Curriculum News 
 
 

 
 
Hello and welcome to the 2024 school year. What a great start we have all made to the school year. From our newest 
Foundation children to our Year Six Leaders.  My name is Jane Clark and I have the privilege and pleasure to hold 
the position of Deputy Principal / Learning Enhancement here at school.  

Learning Enhancement is all about learning. Learning is the process of acquiring new understanding, knowledge, 
behaviours, skills, values, attitudes, and preferences and Enhancement is an increase or improvement in quality, so 
therefore that is what I will be striving to do this year. Combining both. 

I look forward to the year ahead and I wish everyone a happy and learning-filled year.  

Kind Regards, 

 

 
 

Jane Clark, Deputy Principal – Learning Enhancement 
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Getting to Know your Child as a Learner Coming up in week 4 and 5 of this term will 
be our Getting to Know your Child as a Learner. These sessions will be held on:  

Tuesday 20th February from 3:30- 5:15pm 

Wednesday 28th February from 3:30- 5:15pm 
 
 

Bookings for these sessions will open on PAM from Wednesday 7th February at 4:00pm. 
 

 

 

 

Issue 1 catalogues will be sent home this week for you to view and discuss with your children. 

Orders from the Issue 1 catalogue close Thursday 15th February.  Parents/Carers can order online and pay by credit 
card.  If you order via the school, please return the order form to us with the correct cash to the office.  

Book Club helps to keep our children reading and learning. Of course you do not need to purchase anything.  Please 
contact Sue Shuttleworth in the Library (sshuttle@sfxballarat.catholic.edu.au) if you have any queries. 

Please go to https://www.scholastic.com.au/book-club/book-club-parents/book-club/ for further details and to view 
the catalogue online. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:sshuttle@sfxballarat.catholic.edu.au
https://www.scholastic.com.au/book-club/book-club-parents/book-club/
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Wellbeing News 
  

 
Welcome to the 2024 school year! How wonderful it is each morning to feel such positive energy and to see our 
children so excited about another year of learning. 

With new beginnings comes the opportunity to introduce our new Wellbeing Leader for 2024- our 
amazing Foundation Teacher Ms Gemma Johnson. After three years in this role I felt it was 
important to have a fresh perspective and Gemma was an outstanding candidate. Gemma brings 
great ideas and new initiatives - we are very fortunate at St Francis Xavier that mental health and 
wellbeing is prioritised as a means of ensuring holistic educational outcomes for all children. Each 
week Gemma will share articles of interest in the newsletter about strengthening families and 
wellbeing, as a way of supporting you in your very important role as parents and caregivers. 
Gemma and I will work closely and collaborate on projects throughout the year ahead. We will 

also introduce our student wellbeing leaders because it is important to us that children have a voice in issues that 
affect them and the opportunity to be a part of the solution. 

Watch this space! 

 

School Counselling 

I am thrilled with the way the school counselling service has been embraced by the school community and 
particularly the children with whom I work. Many of my referrals have come from children talking to their friends, 
parents speaking to other parents or teachers suggesting when a child may benefit from some support. Over the 
next couple of weeks I will spend some time catching up with the children who worked with me last year. I look 
forward to hearing how their year has started and their goals for the year ahead. 

As in 2023, I will be working in the dual role of Religious Education Leader/ School Counsellor. Please feel free to 
contact me if you have any queries or concerns, as I value our partnership in working towards the best outcomes for 
your child. 

Kind regards,                                                
 

Christine Meneely, Wellbeing Leader    
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

  Sport/Physical Education News 
 
 

I hope that you all had a wonderful preseason break and welcome back to another huge 2024 year of Sport. I know 
that many of you like to plan the year out so we have supplied a list of some of the events we have received dates 
for. 
 
Midlands District Primary Schools Swimming Sports - 9 yrs & Under 25m Encouragement Meet 
After a few years break, the 9yr and under encouragement swim meet will be held on Wednesday Feb 28th. Please 
see PAM notification for more details 
 
Yr3 - 6 Athletics Day 
It doesn't seem that long ago we had our 2023 Athletics Day! 2024 sees us revert to our planned beginning of the 
Year Athletics Day. This day is always a fantastic day and is enjoyed by all.  
Please see the PAM notification for more information 
 
2024 Sport Dates 
Please see below a list of the dates we currently have for various sporting events throughout the year. 

Term 1: 

 Week 3 - Wednesday Feb 14th - District Tennis @ BRTC (selected students from Yr 5/6) 

 Week 4 - Friday Feb 23rd - SFX Athletics Day @ Llanberris (ALL Year 3, 4, 5 & 6 students) 
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 Week 5 - Wednesday Feb 28th - Midlands District Primary Schools Swimming Sports - 9 yrs & Under 

25m Encouragement Meet 

 Week 5 - Friday Mar 1st - District Swimming @ Eureka Outdoor Pool (nominated students from Yr 4, 5 

& 6) 

 Week 6 - Friday Mar 8th - Regional Swimming @ Horsham (qualifiers from District swimming) 

 Week 8 - Friday Mar 22nd - Interschool Sport ALL Yr 5/6 v STM/ST AL @SFX 
 

Term 2: 

 Week 3 - Mon Apr 29th - Division Cross Country @ Fed Uni (selected students from Yr 3, 4, 5 & 6) 

 Week 5 - Friday May 17th - Division AFL @ Sebastopol (selected students from Yr 5/6) 

 Week 6 - Wednesday May 22nd - Division Soccer @ Wendouree Rec Reserve (selected students from 

Yr 5/6) 

 Week 7 - Monday May 27th - Regional Cross Country @ Warrnambool (qualifiers from Division XC) 

 Week 7 - Friday May 31st - Interschool Sport ALL Yr 5/6 @ EMMAUS 

 Week 8 - Friday Jun 7th - Division Netball @ Selkirk Stadium (selected students from Yr 5/6) 
 

Term 3: 

 Week 4 - Monday Aug 5th - Ballarat Catholic Primary Schools Athletics @ Llanberris (selected students 

from Yr 4, 5 & 6) 

 Week 6 - Friday Aug 23rd - Division Basketball @ Selkirk Stadium (selected students from Yr 5/6) 

 Week 8 - Friday Sep 6th - Interschool Sport ALL Yr 5/6 @ St James 

 Week 9 - Thursday Sep 12th - Division Athletics @ Llanberris (qualifiers from BCPS Aths - Yr 4, 5 & 6) 
 

Term 4: 

 Week 1 - Friday Oct 11th - Regional Athletics @ Llanberris (Qualifiers from Division Aths - Yr 4, 5 & 6) 

 Week 6 - Friday Nov 15th - Interschool Sport ALL Yr 5/6 v St Alipius 

 

 
Have a marvellous week everyone. 
 

 
 

Shaun Carroll, SFX Sport Coordinator   
 
 

 

 

Performing Arts News 
               
Dear families, 
 

We are very pleased to announce that we have appointed a new guitar tutor and an additional voice and piano 
tutor, both of whom will be joining the St Francis Xavier learning community in the coming weeks. 
 

Our new tutors are Chris Ruddick and Lauren Evans. Chris will be replacing Tim (who is heading to India), and 
offering guitar lessons on Wednesdays and Fridays. Due to high demand, Lauren will be working alongside Hattie 
Frdelja and offering voice and piano lessons on Thursdays. (please note that Hattie will be continuing with her 
current voice and piano students and our two choirs on a Monday and Tuesday). 
 
A little about our new tutors; 
Chris Ruddick is an experienced music educator with over twenty years of experience. As a 
qualified and registered teacher, Chris has taught VET Music and instrumental music programs 
in high school, primary school and independent settings. As a musician, Chris has released 
several albums with various bands and has toured, recorded and performed live for many 
decades. Chris comes highly recommended from Tim Smolenaers (our previous guitar tutor), 
and we are very excited to welcome Chris to the music program at SFX. 

mailto:scarroll@sfxballarat.catholic.edu.au
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Lauren Evans is a professional singer, musician and educator. Lauren will be known to many as 
the lead vocalist in Ballarat’s highly successful 10 piece Motown Band, ‘Motor City Sounds’ and 
as a resident vocalist at both Ballarat and Geelong’s Piano Bar. As a music educator Lauren 
coordinated the Ballarat Specialist School’s successful music program, offering an enriching 
program to preschool, primary and secondary school students. Lauren has also led choirs and 
drum groups, and is an experienced guitar, piano, voice, dance and sound engineering tutor. 
We welcome Lauren to the SFX community! 
 

 

Arranging Lessons; 

Initially, Chris will offer guitar lessons to students who were learning with Tim in 2023, followed by families on our 
waiting list. Please note that Tim was only available one day per week, whilst Chris is available two days per week. 
 
Lauren will be in contact with families on the waiting list for piano and voice lessons. 
 
Please note, we will advise families in due course if either tutor has additional vacancies. 
 
We would like to remind families of the following; 
All music tutors at SFX have been selected by the school and adhere to our Code of Conduct and Child Safety 
policies.  
 
All tutors are freelance educators and lesson payment arrangements are made directly between the tutor and the 
family. SFX does not handle the financial component of this learning partnership. 
 
Lessons are half an hour in length, occur once a week during the school day and are on a rotating timetable. For 
example, if your child learns from Lauren, you can expect that your child will receive their music lesson on a 
Thursday, and the lesson time will change from week to week so as to minimise disruptions to learning routines. 
 
Timetable Overview; 
Monday - Hattie Frdjela - Voice, Piano, Choir 
Tuesday - Hattie Frdjela - Voice, Piano, Choir 
Wednesday - Chris Ruddick - Guitar 
Thursday - Lauren Evans - Voice, Piano 
Friday - Chris Ruddick - Guitar 
 
We welcome Lauren Evans and Chris Ruddick to the St Francis Xavier community. We are very excited to see what 
the future holds for our students with our three wonderful music tutors!  
 
If you have any questions whatsoever please feel free to email me or contact me via seesaw. 
Many thanks, Dan West 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Dan West, Performing Arts Specialist    
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Attachments   
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P&F News  
 

 
 

 

 

Zooper Doopers for sale at second break on Mondays, commencing 5th February. 
50 cents each.  

 
 

Volunteer helpers needed: 
If you are able to assist, please go to https://signup.com/go/CEdCHSb 

or scan the code below with your smartphone camera.  Thank you. 

 
 
 
 

                      

 
 

https://links.signup.com/?ref=R3MAAD4qwcMv3kW5JtloQzzjJZ7mTvxaAQAAAAFgYbkuy0XgxlIbsoPc1oJpkZNW4hkDUGNkxaK4EXtPqQi7orcgz2AmEvTmEeJq0ZxyWbGKpNzOmSNBQ8phnOvbY064N8S2N5wI4QLUSL7utprqKoMtiDHKxH8oimQkedmO8cCq5sZMseUB2r7JtFj8tkdG6-1CYo3WsGU_47Pw1pNtjAGH_8k82MFPVCAKgFQsVdLI0ozY7XN5mx8vNoGQBgW8agB_AajREEb8FvIi
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Community News  
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